
To:   

• STP and ICS Leaders  

• Chief executives of all NHS trusts and foundation trusts  

• CCG Accountable Officers  

• GP practices and Primary Care Networks  

• Providers of community health services  

• NHS 111 providers  
 

CC:  

• NHS Regional Directors  

• Regional Incident Directors & Heads of EPRR  

• Chairs of ICSs and STPs  

• Chairs of NHS trusts, foundation trusts and CCG governing bodies  

• Local authority chief executives and directors of adult social care  

• Chairs of Local Resilience Forums 
 

Dear colleague 
 
Important – for action – Operational priorities for winter and 2021/22 
 
As we near the end of this year, we are writing to thank you and your teams for the 
way you have responded to the extraordinary challenge of Covid-19 and set out the 
key priorities for the next phase.   
 
An extraordinary 2020 
 
In the past year we have cared for more than 200,000 of those most seriously ill with 
Covid-19 in our hospitals. At the same time NHS staff have also worked incredibly 
hard to keep essential services such as cancer, mental health, general practice, 
urgent, emergency and community healthcare running and restore non-urgent services 
that had to be paused. Community nurses, pharmacists, NHS 111 staff and other NHS 
workers have cared for countless others, and been supported by the wider NHS team, 
from HR and finance to admin and clerical staff. The number of cancer treatments is 
above the level at the same time last year. GP appointments are back to around pre-
pandemic levels. Mental health services have remained open and more than 400,000 
children have accessed mental health services, above the target for 2020/21. 
Community services are supporting 15 per cent more people than they were at the 
same point last year. And we have had a record number of people vaccinated against 
flu, including a higher percentage of NHS staff than in the last three years. It has been 
an incredible team effort across our health and care system. 
 
The response to the pandemic has also demonstrated our health service’s enormous 
capacity for innovation with rapid development and implementation of new treatments, 
such as dexamethasone, rolling out of pulse oximetry and at-home patient self-
monitoring, and the move to virtual and telephone consultations.  We are already in the 
third week of our world-leading vaccination programme – the largest in NHS history.   
 
We know that this relentless pressure has taken a toll on our people. Staff have gone 
the extra mile again and again. But we have lost colleagues as well as family and 
friends to the virus; others have been seriously unwell and some continue to 
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experience long-term health effects. The response of the NHS to this unprecedented 
event has been magnificent. We thank you and your teams unreservedly for everything 
that you have given and achieved and the support you continue to give each other.   
 
You have asked us for a short statement of operational priorities going forward. This 
letter is therefore intended to help you and your staff over the next few months by: 

• ensuring we have a collective view of the critical actions for the remainder of 
this financial year, and 

• signalling the areas that we already know will be important in 2021/22. 
 
Managing the remainder of 2020/21 
 
Given the second wave and the new more transmissible variant of the virus, it is clear 
that this winter will be another challenging time for the NHS. Our task is five-fold: 
 

A. Responding to Covid-19 demand  
B. Pulling out all the stops to implement the Covid-19 vaccination programme 
C. Maximising capacity in all settings to treat non-Covid-19 patients 
D. Responding to other emergency demand and managing winter pressures 
E. Supporting the health and wellbeing of our workforce 

 
In addition, as the UK approaches the end of the transition period with the European 
Union on 31 December 2020, we will provide updates as soon as the consequences 
for the NHS become known. We are following a single operational response model for 
winter pressures, including Covid-19 and the end of the EU transition period. All CCGs 
and NHS trusts should have an SRO to lead the EU/UK transition work and issues 
should be escalated to the regional incident centre established for Covid-19, EU 
transition and winter. 
 
A. Responding to ongoing Covid-19 demand 
 
With Covid-19 inpatient numbers rising in almost all parts of the country, and the new 
risk presented by the variant strain of the virus, you should continue to plan on the 
basis that we will remain in a level 4 incident for at least the rest of this financial year 
and NHS trusts should continue to safely mobilise all of their available surge capacity 
over the coming weeks. This should include maximising use of the independent sector, 
providing mutual aid, making use of specialist hospitals and hubs to protect urgent 
cancer and elective activity and planning for use of funded additional facilities such as 
the Nightingale hospitals, Seacole services and other community capacity. Timely and 
safe discharge should be prioritised, including making full use of hospices.  Support for 
staff over this period will need to remain at the heart of our response, particularly as 
flexible redeployment may again be required. 
 
Maintaining rigorous infection prevention and control procedures continues to be 
essential. This includes separation of blue/green patient pathways, asymptomatic 
testing for all patient-facing NHS staff and implementing the ten key actions on 
infection prevention and control, which includes testing inpatients on day three of their 
admission. 
 
All systems are now expected to provide timely and equitable access to post-Covid 
assessment services, in line with the commissioning guidance. 
 

https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/publication/key-actions-infection-prevention-and-control-and-testing/
https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/publication/key-actions-infection-prevention-and-control-and-testing/
https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/your-covid-recovery/


B. Implementing the Covid-19 vaccination programme 
 
On 8 December, after the MHRA confirmed the Pfizer BioNTech vaccine was safe and 
effective, the biggest and most ambitious vaccine campaign in NHS history began.  
 
The Joint Committee for Vaccination and Immunisation (JCVI) priorities for roll out of 
the vaccine have been accepted by Government, which is why the priority for the first 
phase of the vaccination is for individuals 80 years of age and over, and care home 
workers, with roll out to care home residents now underway. It is critical that 
vaccinations take place in line with JCVI guidance to ensure those with the highest 
mortality risk receive the vaccine first. To minimise wastage, vaccination sites have 
been ensuring unfilled appointments are used to vaccinate healthcare workers who 
have been identified at highest risk of serious illness from Covid-19. Healthcare 
providers have been undertaking staff risk assessments throughout the pandemic to 
identify these individuals and it remains important that this is organised across the 
local healthcare system to ensure equitable access. 
 
If further vaccines are approved by the independent regulator, the NHS needs to be 
prepared and ready to mobilise additional vaccination sites as quickly as possible. In 
particular, Covid-19 vaccination is the highest priority task for primary care networks 
including offering the vaccination to all care home residents and workers. All NHS 
trusts should be ready to vaccinate their local health and social care workforce very 
early in the new year, as soon as we get authorisation and delivery of further vaccine.   
 
C. Maximising capacity in all settings to treat non-Covid-19 patients  
 
Systems should continue to maximise their capacity in all settings. This includes 
making full use of the £150m funding for general practice capacity expansion and 
supporting PCNs to make maximum use of the Additional Roles Reimbursement 
Scheme, in order to help GP practices maintain pre-pandemic appointment levels. 
NHS trusts should continue to treat as many elective patients as possible, restoring 
services to as close to previous levels as possible and prioritising those who have 
been waiting the longest, whilst maintaining cancer and urgent treatments.  
 
To support you to maximise acute capacity, as set out in Julian Kelly and Pauline 
Phillip’s letter of 17 December, we have also extended the national arrangement with 
the independent sector through to the end of March, to guarantee significant access to 
14 of the major IS providers.  NHS trusts have already been notified of the need for a 
Q4 activity plan for their local IS site by Christmas; this should be coordinated at 
system level. If you need it, we can also access further IS capacity within those 
providers subject to the agreement of the national team. However, we will need to 
return to local commissioning from the beginning of April and local systems, in 
partnership with their regional colleagues, will need to prepare for that.  
 
The publication of the Ockenden Review of maternity services is a critical reminder of 
the importance of safeguarding clinical quality and safety. As set out in our letter of 14 
December there are twelve urgent clinical priorities that need to be implemented. All 
Trust Boards must consider the review at their next public meeting along with an 
assessment of their maternity services against all the review’s immediate and essential 
actions.  The assessment needs to be reported to and assured by local systems, who 
should refresh their local programmes to make maternity care safer, more 
personalised and more equitable. 

https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Ockenden-Letter-CEO-Chairs-final-14.12.20-1.pdf
https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Ockenden-Letter-CEO-Chairs-final-14.12.20-1.pdf


D. Responding to emergency demand and managing winter pressures 
 

Alongside providing £80m in new funding to support winter workforce pressures, we 
are asking systems to take the following steps to support the management of urgent 
care: 

 

• Ensure those who do not meet the ‘reasons to reside’ criteria are discharged 
promptly. We know that maximising capacity over the coming weeks and 
months is essential to respond to seasonal pressures.  We are asking all 
systems to improve performance on timely and safe discharge, as set out in 
today’s letter, as well as taking further steps that will improve the position on 
14+ and 21+ day length of stay, aided by 100% completion of discharge and 
reasons to reside data.  
 

• Complete the flu vaccination programme, including vaccinating our staff against 
flu and submitting vaccination uptake data to the National Immunisation and 
Vaccination system (NIVS). 
 

• To minimise the effects of emergency department crowding, continue to 
develop NHS 111 as the first point of triage for urgent care services in your 
locality, with the ability to book patients into the full range of local urgent care 
services, including urgent treatment centres, same day emergency care and 
speciality clinics as well as urgent community and mental health services.  
 

• Maximise community pathways of care for ambulance services referral, as a 
safe alternative to conveyance to emergency departments. Systems should also 
ensure sufficient arrangements are in place to avoid unnecessary conveyance 
to hospital, such as the provision of specialist advice, including from emergency 
departments, to paramedics as they are on scene. 

 
E. Supporting the health and wellbeing of our workforce 
 
Our NHS people continue to be of the utmost importance, and systems should 
continue to deliver the actions in their local People Plans.  Please remind all staff that 
wellbeing hubs have been funded and will mobilise in the new year in each system. 
 
Planning for 2021/22 
 

The Spending Review announced further funding for the NHS for 2021/22 but in the 
new year, once we know more about the progress of the pandemic and the impact of 
the vaccination programme, the Government will consider what additional funding will 
be required to reflect Covid-19 cost pressures.  
 
In the meantime, systems should continue to:  
 

• Recover non-covid services, in a way that reduces variation in access and 
outcomes between different parts of the country.  To maximise this recovery, we 
will set an aspiration that all systems aim for top quartile performance in 
productivity on those high-volume clinical pathways systems tell us have the 
greatest opportunity for improvements: ophthalmology, cardiac services and 
MSK/orthopaedics. The Government has provided an additional £1bn of funding 
for elective recovery in 2021/22.  In the new year we will set out more details of 

https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/BW338-Letter-re-winter-workforce.pdf
https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/publication/covid-19-hospital-discharge-and-recovery-services-letter-from-matthew-winn-and-dr-cliff-mann/


how we will target this funding, through the development of system-based 
recovery plans that focus on addressing treatment backlogs and long waits and 
delivering goals for productivity and outpatient transformation. In the meantime 
we are asking you to begin preparatory work for this important task now, 
through the appointment of a board-level executive lead per trust and per 
system for elective recovery. 
 

• Strengthen delivery of local People Plans, and make ongoing improvements 
on: equality, diversity and inclusion of the workforce; growing the workforce; 
designing new ways of working and delivering care; and ensuring staff are safe 
and can access support for their health and wellbeing. 
 

• Address the health inequalities that covid has exposed. This will continue to 
be a priority into 2021/22, and systems will be expected to make and audit 
progress against the eight urgent actions set out on 31 July as well as reduce 
variation in outcomes across the major clinical specialties and make progress 
on reducing inequalities for people with learning disabilities or serious mental 
illness, including ensuring access to high-quality health checks. 
 

• Accelerate the planned expansion in mental health services through delivery of 
the Mental Health Investment Standard together with the additional funding 
provided in the SR for tackling the surge in mental health cases.  This should 
include enhanced crisis response and continuing work to minimise out of area 
placements. 
 

• Prioritise investment in primary and community care, to deal with the backlog 
and likely increase in care required for people with ongoing health conditions, 
as well as support prevention through vaccinations and immunisations. 
Systems should continue to focus on improving patient experience of access to 
general practice, increasing use of online consultations, and supporting the 
expansion of capacity that will enable GP appointments to increase by 50 
million by 2023/24. 
 

• Build on the development of effective partnership working at place and 
system level. Plans are set out in our Integrating Care document. 
 

These priorities should be supported through the use of data and digital technologies, 
including the introduction of a minimum shared care record in all systems by 
September 2021 to which we will target some national funding, and improved use of 
remote monitoring for long term conditions. 
 
The 2021/22 financial framework 
 
For the reasons set out above, we won’t know the full financial settlement for the NHS 
until much closer to the beginning of the new financial year, reflecting, in particular, 
uncertainty over direct Covid-19 costs.  We will, however, need to start work early in 
the new year to lay the foundation for recovery. The underlying financial framework for 
2021/22 will therefore have the following key features: 
 

• Revenue funding will be distributed at system level, continuing the approach 
introduced this year. These system revenue envelopes will be consistent 
with the LTP financial settlement. They will be based on the published CCG 
allocation and the organisational Financial Recovery Fund each system would 

https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/261120-item-5-integrating-care-next-steps-for-integrated-care-systems.pdf


have been allocated in 2021/22. There will be additional funding to offset some 
of the efficiency and financial improvements that systems were unable to make 
in 2020/21. 
 

• Systems will need to calculate baseline contract values to align with these 
financial envelopes so there is a clear view of baseline financial flows. Our 
planning guidance will suggest that these should be based on 2019/20 outturn 
contract values adjusted for non-recurrent items, 2020/21 funding growth and 
service changes, not on the nationally-set 2020/21 block contracts.  
 

• Systems and organisations should start to develop plans for how Covid-19 
costs can be reduced and eliminated once we start to exit the pandemic. 

 

• System capital envelopes will also be allocated based on a similar national 
quantum and using a similar distributional methodology to that introduced for 
2020/21 capital planning. 

 
We will aim to circulate underlying financial numbers early in the new year. We will 
then provide fuller planning guidance once we have resolved any further funding to 
reflect the ongoing costs of managing Covid-19.  Further detail of non-recurrent 
funding announced in the recent Spending Review for elective and mental health 
recovery will also be provided at that point. 
 

Conclusion 
 
This year has arguably been the most challenging in the NHS’s 72-year history. But 
even in these most testing times, people across the service have responded with 
passion, resilience and flexibility to deal with not only the virus but also the needs of 
patients without Covid-19.  The rollout of the vaccine will bring hope to 2021 and we 
will need to maintain the energy and effort to meet the needs of all we serve 
throughout the year. Thank you for all that you have done and continue to do to 
achieve this. 
 
With best wishes, 

                                   
Amanda Pritchard     Julian Kelly 
Chief Executive, NHS Improvement and  NHS Chief Financial Officer 
NHS Chief Operating Officer 
 

 


